DRAFT

Upton Snodsbury Parish Council

Parish Council Meeting - Minutes Tuesday 21st January 2020, 7.30pm Upton Snodsbury Village Hall

Parish Councillors Present : Paul Seymour (PS) (Chairman), Roger Peart (RP) (Vice Chairman), Debbie Waters (DW), Sandra Jennings (SJ), Alan Grainger (AG), Martyn Macefield (MM), Samantha Pink (SP)
District Cllr L Robinson, County Cllr R Adams
	
Clerk/RFO: Nicola Harding			In attendance: Eight parishioners

Parish Council Meeting

20/01 Apologies
There were no apologies received.
	
20/02  Declarations of Interest
There were no declarations received.

20/03 Parishioner’s Comments
Coventry Arms application:
A parishioner living close to the Coventry Arms, expressed strong concerns regarding proposals for the demolition and development of the Coventry Arms site. Due to the long standing historical connection in this vicinity, it was felt that this is a focal entrance point to the village and as such should remain so. The parishioner had canvassed the village in order to gauge feelings and views and one hundred signatures had been obtained in favour of the building to remain within any new development. Attention was drawn to the current poor state of repair of the building which may affect the economic viability of conversion to residential accommodation, however it was confirmed that the planning officer is exploring the potential of such a venture and recommended that the questionnaire results and feedback be submitted to the planning officer for deliberation. Parishioners were reminded that the Parish Council would be considering a constructive response to the plans in the interests of the village as a whole, and that personal representations are also encouraged alongside those of the Council.

The Council was asked to consider making a representation for a potential crossing point on the A422 near to the Coventry Arms site as part of a Section 106 agreement with the developer. It had been established that the proposed change in use of the site from public house to residential units would not be sufficient to warrant the installation of a crossing point, however this has the potential for consideration as part of a Section 106 agreement given the fact that there is no dropped kerb along the road to allow for the safe crossing of school children and those with pushchairs/mobility issues. Parishioners were informed that the Council had worked hard to make representations in this regard as part of the original garage site planning process, and County Cllr Adams reported that as the A422 is currently under investigation by Worcestershire County Council Highways as part of the Parish Council’s ongoing speeding concerns, crossing provision cannot proceed at this current time.

Additional representations and concerns were raised by parishioners regarding the specifics of the current plans, in particular: 
· Assurances are being sought that current accesses for existing residents will be guaranteed throughout the construction process and beyond and available at all times for potential delivery and emergency vehicles. Consideration is being sought for a reduced number of proposed units in order to allow for the provision of additional parking spaces. 
· A discrepancy regarding the boundary of the current plans and its neighbouring property, and the implications of privacy for the residents in the adjacent garden.
· Concerns regarding the provision of recreational space.
· A discrepancy in the current ratio of rented and shared ownership housing which has altered since original discussions between the developer and adjacent homeowners.
· The retention of the current aesthetics of the vicinity, in keeping with the historical heritage of the village and the neighbouring grade two properties which surround the proposed development on each side.
· Security of the neighbouring small holding and post and rail fencing proposed.
· No site notice has been published to date or contact made by the developer.
· [bookmark: _GoBack]Ecological issues surrounding the scheme, as a parishioner confirmed he was subject to a planning condition regarding protected species that would also affect the Coventry Arms development, and was concerned that this had not been addressed in the current plans.

District Cllr Robinson stressed that any parishioners directly affected by the new development should make such clear representations to the District Council to highlight their concerns and to keep abreast of any developments via the Wychavon planning website. The Parish Council agreed to give full consideration to the concerns raised in their response to the planning officer in order to ensure as far as possible, a development which is in keeping with the wider village. Members agreed that a public meeting with the developer and Parish Council should be considered, and should the application be considered by the District Council Planning Committee in the coming months, a clear script should be planned and rehearsed in preparation to maximize views during the three-minute time allocation.

A request had also been received from Uspra ahead of the meeting, regarding Section 106 money attached to the Woodview Garage and Coventry Arms developments. The Parish Council were asked to consider supporting and submitting a request to Wychavon District Council for Section 106 money to go to USPRA for the provision of play recreational facilities in the village. Members supported this request.
 
Action: RP/PS/MM to finalise response on behalf of the Parish Council. Clerk to formalise once received and forwarded to planning officer and members. Any future updates to be published in the village newsletter. Parish Council to liaise with Wychavon DC to establish procedures regarding Section 106 funding.


Garage site application: 
A parishioner living in the vicinity of the garage site drew member’s attention to the positive progress made by the clearance team onsite, who have proved to be most helpful and approachable. High voltage cabling will be removed in the near future.
 
The Chairman moved the meeting to item 20/10, reports.

20/04 Minutes of meeting held on Tuesday 8th October 2019
Proposed RP, seconded SJ, all in favour, to approve the minutes as a true record.

20/05 Progress reports from Parish Activities - brief updates:

a) PS - Grass cutting 
A quote has been sourced from the existing grass-contractors – the Chairman is awaiting full details to be shared for consideration at the next Council meeting.  

b) SJ – Lengthsman 
A sewage issue in Cowsden had been addressed, along with drainage reports received. Grips are regularly being attended to in the Parish. It was agreed that AF would be asked to clear the rear of Cutts Pool which is regularly flooded.

c) SP – Highways
A site meeting had taken place to consider proposals for the purchase of white gates as part of speed enforcement measures in the village. It 
was suggested that the secured New Homes Bonus allocation may not qualify for funding and this was confirmed by County Cllr Adams
following the meeting. SP confirmed that a meeting would be requested in the near future with the West Mercia Police and Crime 
Commissioner to discuss the Council’s concerns further regarding speed enforcement measures in the Parish. 
Action: SP agreed to circulate a draft letter of request for members’ consideration, to be formalized by the Clerk and forwarded thereafter 
with dates for consideration.

d) MM – (i) School (ii) SWDP
(i) There were no school updates to report at present, however it was agreed that MM would look further into the production of posters to 
deter dog waste deposited around the village.

(ii) Further comments had been prepared and submitted in light of the revised South Worcestershire Development Plan preferred options
sites. Thanks were extended to MM for his efforts in exploring this document, its proposals and suitable responses. 

e) RP – (i) Garage site (ii) Coventry Arms
As these planning items had been raised at length under item 20/03, Parishioner’s comments, it was agreed that RP would liaise further with
PS and MM in light of further comments raised.

f) AG – (i) Road safety (ii) Footpaths (iii) Neighbourhood Watch 
(i) RP proposed that AG combine efforts with SP to share expertise in addressing road safety actions on behalf of the Parish Council. It was 
agreed that SP would make further contact with the Operations Manager of West Mercia Safer Roads Partnership in an attempt to arrange a
multi-agency meeting as soon as possible, in a further attempt to address the Council’s concerns regarding speeding along the A422.
Action: AG/SP to advise Cllrs once a meeting has been agreed.
(ii) Worcestershire County Council have provided a kit for a landowner to replace the stile opposite Red Lion House at Libbery. This will be 
monitored. The path to Libbery is now passable and well-marked. 

Once the boundary has been clarified at the Garage site, the installation of a new gate will be discussed with the landowner. 
(iii) There were no issues to report at present. The e-bowline is proving a positive forum for the sharing and reporting of any local concerns.

g) DW/SJ - Rural Communities Programme
A list of potential Wifi suppliers has been sourced and costed and now needs to be considered and finalised.
Action: RP to relay to the action group made up of Parish Council, Village Hall and Forge Trust members.

h) PS/RP – Phone kiosk renovation
Positive progress has been made and the kiosk has now been deglazed from the main frame. The kiosk now requires rotating on a palet to allow the removal of the back plate ahead of sand blasting. Some of the existing glazing remains viable, and Perspex replacements will be sourced and used elsewhere. 


20/06 Finance

a) Current Balances as at 1st January 2020:
			
Business Account:					£9,931.00
		
				TOTAL				£9,931.00

b) Payments to report:
					            
31/10/19: Mr A. Farrnsworth # 1005	£183.75
31/10/19: Smart Cut # 10606				£258.48
7/11/19: Salary – October 2019				£132.83
11/11/19: Mr R. Peart – Printing costs			£35.00
11/11/19: Mr A. Farnsworth # 1010				£168.75
11/11/19: Smart Cut # 10797			£258.48
9/12/19: Salary – November 2019			£132.83
16/12/19: Mr A. Farnsworth # 1011			£168.75
7/1/20: Salary – December 2019	                             £132.83
21/1/20: Mrs D. Waters: Legacy Grant public meeting              £13.53
expenses
21/1/20: Mr T. Eagle: St. George’s day event expenses             £42.70

	
	TOTAL	£1,527.93
Income received:

22/10/19: Worcs CC – Lengthsman income	£417.67
4/11/19:   Footpath book sales			              £37.50
10/12/19: Worcs CC – Lengthsman income			£352.50
	                                                                      
		                              
				TOTAL		            £807.67

SP, seconded AG, all in favour to approve the payments presented.

c) To consider and approve the 2020/21 budget & resultant precept request.
    
    Proposal to approve virement of:
· unspent election costs in 2019/20 budget @ £300.00 towards purchase of additional community defibrillator in Cowsden. 
· £305.00 from provisions budget to address £305.00 overspend in grass-cutting charges 2019.

    Ahead of the meeting, DW had presented members with an itemised breakdown of expected income and expenditure figures for  
    consideration in agreeing the 2020/21 budget request. 
    Following discussion, a proposal was put forward for a 5% increase in precept request @ £5645.00 (including £324.00 Council Tax  
    Support Grant.) This equates to a £1.54 increase per Band D household over ten months (equating to 15pence per month.)

    Proposed SP, seconded AG, all in favour, to approve a budget request of £5645.00, including £324.00 Council Tax Support Grant.
    Action: Clerk to submit request to Wychavon District Council by 31 January.

   Proposed MM, seconded AG, all in favour to approve the virement figures presented. 

 DW noted that the £600.00 already approved in New Homes Bonus funding was now ready to be drawn down, and this, along
 with the £300 virement from the election budget and £100 from street furniture budget would cover the purchase. It was agreed that  
 collection pots for fund raising towards the installation of the equipment would be outlined in the next newsletter, to be sited in the village  
 shop. It  was also agreed that PS would source electrician quotes to establish installation costs.	







20/07 Proposal to approve Elected Member Code of Conduct 2019
Following the adoption of the Worcestershire wide Code of Conduct in 2012, based upon the government’s requirement for all local authorities to have in place a code of conduct outlining the required behaviour of Cllrs, the Committee on Standards in Public Life (CSPL) into Local Government Ethical Standards produced a report in January 2019 based upon their review of standards in local government.  The CSPL concluded that, ‘high standards of conduct in local government are needed to protect the integrity of decision-making, maintain public confidence, and safeguard local democracy.  They made 26 recommendations for central government, many of which will require changes to primary legislation and 15 best practice recommendations for local authorities to consider as a benchmark of good ethical practice.’

In view of this report, the Monitoring Officers from the Worcestershire District Councils and the County Council met to review the report and consider what changes/updates were needed to their existing code to bring it in line with the best practice recommendations.  A revised code was agreed by all and is now being adopted around the County.  It was considered by Wychavon’s Member Conduct Committee and then adopted by Full Council on 11th December 2019. Council also recommended that all Wychavon Parishes also adopted the amended version in its entirety. 
The amended code was therefore circulated for member’s attention ahead of the meeting for consideration of formal adoption.

Proposed RP, seconded DW, all in favour, to adopt the amended the 2019 Code in its entirety.
	
20/08 Planning




· 19/02758/FUL:  Owl Homes Ltd: Woodview Cottage and Woodview Garage, Worcester Road, Upton Snodsbury   Description of Proposal: Installation of calor gas tanks to serve the adjacent development of 9 dwellings.
Comments to be received by 31st January

· 19/02768/FUL: Cowsden Bank Farm: Storage Land at Cowsden Bank Farm, Naunton Road, Naunton Beauchamp. Description of Proposal:  
Erection of grain store.
Any comments to be received by 27th January.

· 19/02621/FUL: Platform Housing Group. Location: The Coventry Arms, Worcester Road, Upton   Snodsbury. Description of Proposal: Demolition of existing public house and erection of 14 affordable dwellings on Land at former Coventry Arms Pub, Upton Snodsbury.
Comments to be received by 22nd January.
Action: RP/PS/MM to finalise response on behalf of the Parish Council, taking into account parishioner’s comments. Clerk to formalise once received and forwarded to planning officer.

20/09 Correspondence

	Kington & Dormston Parish Council

	Invitation to a crime prevention open evening to discuss rural crime on Thursday 27th February 2020 at 7pm, Kington & Dormston Village Hall – rural crime officer Mike Simpson will be in attendance.

	Wychavon DC:
Community Grants
	Community Grants 2020: £50,000 available for voluntary and charitable groups. All applicants to attend a briefing on one of the following dates: 4 February, 25 February or 27 March 2020. Closing date for applications: Noon on Friday 27 March. 

	Wychavon DC:
Community Recognition awards
	Community Recognition Awards have returned for 2020. Wychavon are looking for nominations of people who have:
· Gone the extra mile in supporting their community.
· Given their own time for the benefit of the people living in their town or village.
· Helped make their town or village a better place to live. 
The categories are:
· young volunteer award
· volunteer award
· arts recognition award
· sporting hero award
· community project award
· community group award
· enabling healthy lives award
· lifetime achievement award.
To nominate, complete the online application form: https://www.smartsurvey.co.uk/s/Community or to request a hard copy contact Tracy Grubb on 01386 565168 or email tracy.grubb@wychavon.gov.uk
The deadline for entries is 31 January 2020. The awards ceremony will be on the evening of Thursday 5 March 2020 at Peopleton Village Hall (invitation only).


	Wychavon DC:
Street name request, Garage site development 
	Request for 1 new street name from Upton Snodsbury Parish Council for the new development of 9 properties on the land formerly known as Woodview Cottage & Garage, Worcester Road, Upton Snodsbury. 
Cllrs proposed to name the development ‘Woodview Close’.
Action: Clerk to notify Wychavon DC.




20/10 Reports
a) District Councillor Linda Robinson
· Attention was drawn to the forthcoming 2020 Community Recognition Awards which had been circulated by the Clerk ahead of the meeting – deadline for nominations is 31st January and criteria and nomination forms are available on the District Council website.
· Wychavon had received recognition and awards for several of their public conveniences, in particular, for their disability provision, a positive attribute towards encouraging tourism in the area.
· A new CEO of Wychavon District Council is being sought following the resignation of the current post holder who retires in July.
· Applications for Community Legacy funding has reached round two, with 14 applications currently being considered. 
· As reported under correspondence, a crime prevention evening has been arranged by Kington and Dormston Parish Council on 27th February. AG noted the diary date.
· Clerks will shortly receive notification of a Parliamentary Boundary Review, whereby Wychavon District Council will review their existing Ward boundaries. A Parish and Town Council event will take place in coming months to outline any changes for comment. Action: date and further details to be circulated to members once received.  

b) County Councillor Rob Adams
· In line with Cllr Robinson’s notification of the forthcoming Ward boundary review, five thousand additional homes are being proposed opposite the Norton Parkway development. An official opening date remains pending.
· Following a site meeting in November with Worcestershire Highways senior representatives to discuss the A422, Cllr Adams confirmed that he would pursue a further meeting with multi agencies to discuss speed initiatives. SP confirmed that speed checks had been conducted recently in the village and it was agreed that the Parish Council could now invite West Mercia Police and Crime Commissioner to discuss concerns and gain further momentum. Members were advised that New Homes Bonus allocations may not be used to fund white gates at village entrances, but may now be used to purchase vehicle activated signage.
· A motion had been supported to assist Parish Clerks in addressing footways in a poor/overgrown state, empowering Parish Councils to act independently in reducing response times to local issues. As new machinery is available for hire in order to reveal overgrown footways, SP agreed to action as a priority. 
· Highways are aware of a broken storm drain opposite The Oak – this has been surveyed by an independent company and awaits remedial works.


20/11   Date of Next Meeting: 
To be confirmed in line with Annual meeting of the Parish Council and Annual Parish Meeting protocol, May 2020.

Friday 8th May was proposed as a potential event to mark the VE day commemorations – further updates to follow in the village newsletters.







Signed ……………………………………………………… 				Date…………………………..

                                        Chairman 
Upton Snodsbury Parish Council
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